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1973-74 Session Underway 
Classes begin Friday for 

approximately 5,200 graduate and 
undergraduate students. 

A freshman class of 1,000 
arrived Saturday, September 1, 
for a four-day orientation pro¬ 
gram. 

Registration will be held 
September 5 and 6 in William and 
Mary Hall. 

The College anticipates an 
undergraduate enrollment of 
4,000. Over 1,000 graduate stu¬ 
dents will be enrolled in the 
Schools of Education, Business 
Administration, Arts and Scien¬ 
ces, Marine Science and the 
Marshall-Wythe School of Law. 

One of the major changes on 
campus this year is the reorgani¬ 
zation of the Student Affairs 
program which is now headed by 
James Livingston, Dean of the 
Undergraduate Program. Mr. 
Livingston was formerly chairman 
of the Religion Department. 

Working with him will be W. 
Samuel Sadler, Dean of Students, 
and four associate deans - 
Carolyn Moseley, Associate Dean 
of Students for Administration; 
Lynn Schulz, Associate Dean of 
Students for Student Development; 
Frank Field, Associate Dean of 
Students for Career Counseling; 
and Morris Wray, Associate Dean 
of Students for Residence Hall 
Life. 

A new "Statement of Rights and 
Responsibilities" has been 
approved by the Board of 
Visitors. As a result of the 
right of privacy provision of the 
new Statement, parents and legal 
guardians will no longer auto¬ 
matically receive copies of 
student grade reports nor will 
they be notified of disciplinary 
or honor council decisions. 
Students must now request that 
this information be sent. 

The College's new $570,000 
Student Health Services Center on 
campus is in operation with a 
staff of two full-time physicians 
and seven registered nurses. 

Also new on campus this year 
will be three Language Houses in 
Spanish, French and German. 

The academic-residential pro¬ 
gram. Project Plus, will take as 
its theme this year "Conflict and 
Conflict Resolution." 

Extensive residence hall reno¬ 
vation has been undertaken 
throughout the summer and Old 
Dominion Hall will be off the 
housing list as work there will 
continue through the fall semes¬ 
ter as part of the current resi¬ 
dence hall renovation program. 

Evening College courses will 
be offered on campus and at the 
Virginia Associated Research 
Campus in Newport News. A wide 
range of non-credit courses has 
been announced by the Office of 
Special Programs. 

General registration for 
Evening College courses will be 
held Tuesday, September 11, from 
7 to 8 p.m. in Blow gymnasium. 

Students who encounter 
unavoidable conflicts September 
11 may complete registration on 
Saturday, September 15, between 
9-11:30 a.m. in the Evening 
Program office. No registration 
will be accepted after the second 
class meeting. 

Approximately 79 different 
courses will be offered by the 
Evening College in the fields of 
education, economics, English, 
government, history, physics, 
psychology, mathematics, soci¬ 
ology, geology, and applied 
science. 

Courses in music, classical 
studies and physical education 
for men, not regularly included 
in the Evening College schedule, 
will be taught this fall. 

F. Donald Truesdell, chairman 
of the Department of Music, will 
teach a course entitled "Great 
Composers" in which he will cover 
major composers and works repre¬ 
sentative of various styles. The 
course is conducted on an inter¬ 
mediate level. 

"Greek and Roman Mythology" 
will be taught by James R. Baron, 
assistant professor of classical 
studies. No previous knowledge 
of ancient civilization is 
required. 

"Health Coordination" will 
include a comprehensive study of 
the factors of school and com¬ 
munity activities related to 
health.  It will be taught by 
Howard Smith, chairman of the 
Department of Physical Education 
for Men. 

Paul N. Clem, director of the 
Evening College, has announced 
one change in the Evening College 
Bulletin. English 201 was incor¬ 
rectly identified as "Critical 
Approaches to Literature." This 
course should carry the title 
"The Art of Literature." The 
course, new this fall, is especi¬ 
ally designed for those who wish 
to develop their understanding 
and enjoyment of literature. 

All courses, except one, will 
be held either on the Williams¬ 
burg campus or at the Virginia 
Associated Research Campus in 
Newport News. "Environmental 
Geology," an introduction to the 
causes and extent of air and 
water pollution and to methods of 
preventing, reducing, or elimin¬ 
ating problems relating to ground 
and surface water, air and solid 
waste, will be offered on the 
campus of Christopher Newport 
College.  Instructor for this 
course will be John B. Thomas of 
the geology faculty. 

A bulletin listing all courses 
offered by the Evening College 
and information on registration 
and fees may be obtained from the 
office of the Director of the 
Evening College, College of 
William and Mary, Williamsburg. 

Mrs.  Graves and I are delighted to have this opportunity to 
welcome all of you back to the College for another academic year. 
We wish you an exciting and rewarding year,  and we are looking 
forward to meeting and working with you in the months to come. 

Thomas A.  Graves, Jr. 
President 

College Awarded $2,000 S&H Grant 

W. P. Heemann (1) and A. F. Kaiser 

The College has received a 
$2,000 lectureship grant from the 
S$H Foundation, Inc. 

The grant is one of 36 that 
have been made this year to 
colleges and universities 
throughout the country by the 
Foundation which is sponsored by 
the Sperry and Hutchinson 
Company, distributors of S§H 
Green Stamps. 

Albert F. Kaiser, president of 
the Richmond-based Lea Indus¬ 
tries, an interior furnishings 
subsidiary of the Sperry and 
Hutchinson Company, presented the 
check for the lecture series to 
Warren P. Heemann, vice president 
for College development. 

Mr. Kaiser said, "The purpose 
of the Foundation's program is 
twofold:  to place students and 
faculty in direct and informal 
contact with visiting speakers, 
and to strengthen the influence 
of the College of William and 
Mary in the community by opening 
the lectures to the public." 

Funds from the grant will be 
used to provide four guest lec¬ 
turers for a forum which will be 
part of the Project Plus program 
on campus this year. 

The Project Plus program, 
inaugurated during the 1972-73 
academic year, consists of 84 
students living in the same resi¬ 
dence hall and taking part of 
their academic work together 
under faculty drawn from several 
departments who will teach in the 
residence hall. 

The forum will meet once a 
week and will be attended by all 
students and faculty of Project 
Plus.  It will include reading 
assignments, appropriate films, 
debates on major issues and lec¬ 
tures by William and Mary faculty 
and guests. 

The four principal lectures 
will be spaced throughout the 
year. During the fall semester 
two guest lecturers will speak on 
"International Conflict and Reso¬ 
lution," and "The Just Resolu¬ 
tion of Conflict." During the 
spring semester the topics will 
be "Conflict in American 
Society," and "Conflict and the 
Individual." Names of speakers 
will be announced later. 

ID Pictures 
ID pictures will be taken in 

Room 225 of William and Mary Hall 
for freshmen, sophomores, 
juniors, transfer and unclassi¬ 
fied students during their regis¬ 
tration times on September S 
and 6. 

ID pictures of seniors who did 
not participate in the photo¬ 
graphing in April will be taken 
in Room 225 of William and Mary 
Hall on Thursday, September 6, 
from 1 p.m. to 5 p.m. and on 
Friday, September 7, from 8 a.m. 
to 2 p.m. 

Law students and graduate stu¬ 
dents may have their pictures 
taken on Thursday, September 6 
and Friday, September 7, during 
the hours mentioned above. 

Finished ID cards from the 
April photographing may be picked 
up in Room 225 of William and 
Mary Mall. 



Anthropology 
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Mario D. Zamora, visiting pro¬ 
fessor for the academic year 
1973-74, recently co-edited 
Themes in Culture - Essays in 
Honor of Morris E.  Opler,  pub¬ 
lished by Kayumanggi Publishers, 
the Philippines. J. Michael 
Mahar of the University of Ari¬ 
zona, and Henry Orenstein, 
Brooklyn College, City Univer¬ 
sity of New York, are also co- 
editors. 

Mr. Zamora is on leave from 
the University of the Philippines 
at Baguio, where he is professor 
of anthropology and dean. He is 
a former chairman of the Univer¬ 
sity's Anthropology Department 
and has conducted field work both 
in India and in the Philippines. 

The author of several papers 
in Philippine and foreign jour¬ 
nals, he is co-author of Studies 
in Philippine Anthropology, 
Anthropology:    Range and Rele¬ 
vance,  and Politics and Social 
Change. 

Ch emi stry 
The following paper was pub¬ 

lished by Nikola Vuletic and 
Cirila Djordjevic:  "Oxodiperoxo- 
vanadate(V) Complexes with 
Bidentate Ligands," J.C.S. 
Dalton, 1137 (1973). 

English 

Margaret Freeman has accepted 
an appointment to the Committee 
of Examiners for the Achievement 
Test in English Composition of 
the College Entrance Examination 
Board.  Service on this Committee 
includes both advising the Board 
about the testing of academic 
achievement in this area, and 
participating with Educational 
Testing Service's test develop¬ 
ment staff in the development and 
preparation of pretests and a 
final form of the test. 

Government 
Alan J. Ward reviewed The 

Scottish Political System  by 
James G. Kellas for Perspective 
magazine, published in Washing¬ 
ton, D.C. 

The book presents for tne 
first time "an account of what 
Kellas describes as a distinctive 
Scottish political system." 

Mr. Kellas is Lecturer in 
Politics at the University of 
Glasgow. 

Law School 

Thomas H. Jolls delivered a 
series of lectures on "Corporate 
Trust Administration" at the Uni¬ 
versity of Wisconsin Graduate 
School of Banking in August.  In 
June he also attended the annual 
meeting of the American Society 
of Corporate Secretaries at White 
Sulphur Springs, and in August 
the annual meeting of the Ameri¬ 
can Bar Association in Washing¬ 
ton, D. C. 

Scott C. Whitney, a member of 
the William and Mary Summer 
School of Law in England, was the 
subject of a lengthy interview in 
the Daily Express & Echo  in 
Exeter, and of a television net¬ 
work program in Plymouth, on the 
subject of environmental law and 
legislation. Mr. Whitney also 
addressed a local group of busi¬ 
ness and legal representatives, 
on the subject of environmental 
law, in Exeter. 

William F. Swindler has been 
reelected to a second term as a 
Virginia member of the Board of 
Directors of the American Judi¬ 
cature Society. He was featured 
in the July issue of the American 
Bar Association Journal  for his 
work as chairman of Chief Justice 
Warren E. Burger's committee on 
Supreme Court history. 
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Security Office 
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Nell Tumbull recently joined 
the staff as secretary. Prior to 
coming to William and Mary, Mrs. 
Tumbull was a secretary for the 
Naval Undersea Center in Hawaii. 

Her husband. The Rev. Malcolm 
Tumbull, also recently joined 
the staff as Episcopal Chaplain 
to the College. He was formerly 
vicar at Emmanuel Church in 
Hawaii. 

The Tumbulls' son, Greg, 18, 
will enter Hawaii Loa College 
this fall. 

Swem Library 

Librarian William C. Pollard 
has recently been reappointed to 
a second five-year term as a mem¬ 
ber of the Virginia State Board 
for the Certification of Librari¬ 
ans. The three-member board is 
appointed by the governor. The 
board is empowered to prescribe 
and administer examinations to 
individuals seeking certificates 
as librarians. 

A three-month project has 
recently been completed by a 
full-time Slimmer employee in the 
Documents Department. 

Louise Moore, a second-year 
student in the Marshall-Wythe 
School of Law, began compiling 
a list of serial publications 
early in June and completed this 
project late in August. 

The tangible result of her 
work is a visual file which is 
accessible to any library user. 
This rotary file, located on a 
table in the documents area on 
the first floor, lists the title, 
library holdings, and call number 
of every serial publication 
received by Swem Library - a 
total of more than 1,800 titles. 
Included are publications issued 
by official agencies and depart¬ 
ments of the United States, Great 
Britain, United Nations, and 
State of Virginia. 

In addition to holdings in 
Swem Library, the visual file 
includes publications sent to 
three departmental libraries on 
campus - Physics, Geology, and 
Biology - as well as the Law 
Library, which operates indepen¬ 
dently. Serial publications 
shelved in Swem Library's refer¬ 
ence collection and in the cir¬ 
culating collection are also 
included in the visual file. 

Helen Bryhn, documents 
librarian, supervised the compil¬ 
ation of this file, which will be 
updated to show new serial publi¬ 
cations received by the Documents 
Department. 

Swem Library has been a depos¬ 
itory for U.S. government docu¬ 
ments since 1936. 

To be retired and hard at work 
is no contradiction for Henry 
Hoar who enjoys the best of both 
worlds. 

"My retirement has been a 
great blessing," says Mr. Hoar of 
the Special Collections Division 
of Swem Library. He explains 
that retirement has given him the 
opportunity to choose his activi¬ 
ties - to do things he wanted to 
do, but didn't have time to do. 

Mr. Hoar has been working at 
the Library since 1966 when he 
came to Williamsburg following a 
38 year career with the manage¬ 
ment and sales staff of U.S. 
Steel.  In 1970, when he retired 
for the second time, he volun¬ 
teered his services to the 
College. 

A California native, Mr. Hoar 
transferred from the University 
of California to Massachusetts 
Institute of Technology where he 
graduated in 1925.  He spent the 
next 1-1/2 years travelling 
throughout the Mediterranean and 
Scandinavia on a sea cruise with 
the Raymond-Whitcomb Company, a 
travel company. 

U.S. Steel placed him in Gary, 
Indiana in 1927, the first in a 
series of organization head¬ 
quarters for Mr. Hoar. During 
his career with the company, he 
lived in New York City, Richmond, 
Baltimore, Saint Louis, and 
Pittsburgh, where he spent 
approximately 17 years. 

Not one to let the phenomenon 
of retirement dull his enthusi¬ 
asm, or what he calls his 
"curiosity" for"living, Mr. Hoar 
volunteered his services in 1965 
to the Carnegie Museum in 
Pittsburgh. He spent six months 
in the Section of Man division of 
the museum taking inventory. 

When the Hoars moved to 
Williamsburg in 1966, Mr. Hoar 
again sought employment. At that 
time Sv/em Library had just opened 
and Mr. Hoar, who had always 
enjoyed reading and had a special 
interest in unusual books and 
bookplates, was hired by the 
College to organize the rare 
books collection.  "The books had 
been scattered all over campus 
and badly needed dusting," said 
Mr. Hoar. 

He has even added two books of 
his own to the collection.  In 
1932 he purchased one book bear¬ 
ing the bookplate of Lord 
Dunmore, and another with the 
bookplate of John Randolph of 
Roanoke, in a little bookstore 
in Richmond. 

Mr. Hoar found his work at the 
Library so enjoyable that, in 
1970, when it became time for him 
to retire again, he decided to 
stay on at the Library on a vol¬ 

untary basis. He works four days 
a week, taking Thursdays off to 
travel to Richmond to visit his 
grandchildren. 

Mr. Hoar's work includes a 
variety of tasks. One job has 
been to replace folders contain¬ 
ing ISth century manuscripts. 

Mr. Hoar is a newly appointed 
member of the Associates of Swem 
Library, an organization whose 
objective is to gain funds for 
the library. 

Mr. Hoar and his wife, Maria, 
live on Indian Springs Road in 
Williamsburg. Mrs. Hoar is 
active in Bruton Parish Church 
and helps at the Williamsburg Day 
Care Center. They have three 
children. Tom, who lives in 
California, is studying for his 
doctorate at U.C.L.A.  Both 
daughters, Cyane, who lives in 
Richmond, and Catherine, who 
lives in Charlotte, N.C., are 
graduates of Hollins College. 

Two Positions Upgraded 
The upgrading of two positions 

on campus was recently announced 
by the Personnel Office: 

Edith Marsh, Financial Aid, 
from clerk-stenographer C to 
clerk-stenographer D, and Donald 
Diefendorf, Swem Library, from 
clerk C to clerk D. 

Mrs. Marsh is a native of 
Akron, Mich., and formerly worked 
as secretary to the general sales 
manager of Dow Chemical Company 
in Midland, Mich. 

She is the mother of four 
children and a member of the 
Williamsburg United Methodist 
Church. 

A native of Summit, New 
Jersey, Mr. Diefendorf received 
the B.A. degree from Davis and 
Elkins College in Elkins, West 
Virginia, and the Master's degree 
in educational media from Boston 
University. 

He taught at Washington and 
Lee High School in Westmoreland 
County prior to coming to the 
William and Mary campus. 

William 
andMary 

News 
Volume II, Number 1 

September 4, 1973 

Published weekly through the 
Office of Information Services 
by the College of William and 
Mary for faculty, staff and 
students. Produced by the 
College News Office, 
125 Richmond Road, 
Mrs. Barbara Ball, Director. 
Editor: 

Mrs. Eleanor R. Anderson 
Assistants: 

Miss Sharon Kurtz 
Mrs. Gay Money 
Miss Carolyn Gray 

Mailed to addresses of 
employees as on record at the 
Payroll Office, James Blair 
Hall, to which office address 
changes should be directed. 



Recent Appointments Announced 

John Hodges has been appointed 
Director of Residences, a newly 
created position, responsible to 
the Vice President for Business 
Affairs William J. Carter. 

This position was established 
to more effectively administer 
matters pertaining to College 
housing. 

Mr. Hodges is totally respon¬ 
sible for the management and 
administration of established 
policies pertaining to the 
assignment, use, and maintenance 
of all College housing facili¬ 
ties. These facilities consist 
of dormitory spaces for resident 
students, plus houses and apart¬ 
ments for members of the faculty 
and staff, located both on and 
off the College campus. 

To effectively carry out these 
responsibilities, Mr. Hodges will 
work closely with the faculty and 
students, housing committees, the 
director of buildings and 
grounds, and the director of 
safety and security. Mr. Hodges 
will devote considerable time to 
developing and improving stand¬ 
ards of housekeeping, mainten¬ 
ance, and a damage control 
program. 

Mr. Hodges was professor of 
military science at the College 
from 1969-72. 

He received his A.B. degree in 
history from the College in 1939. 

He received a Regular Army 
commission in 1946, was promoted 
to the rank of Colonel in 1967, 
and retired from active military 
service on June 30, 1972. 

Mr. Hodges is married to the 
former Elizabeth Ames of Holly 
Springs, Miss. They have two 
sons, John and Charles. 

Charles W. Thomas has been 
appointed research director for 
the Tidewater Pilot City Program, 
administered by the College's 
Metropolitan Criminal Justice 
Center in Norfolk. 

He was formerly an assistant 
professor of sociology at 
Virginia Commonwealth University 
and an associate at V.C.U.'s 
Survey Research Center. 

A native of Oklahoma, he 
received his B.S. from McMurry 
College in 1966 and his M.A. and 
Ph.D. from the University of 
Kentucky in 1969 and 1971. 

He served in the U.S. Air 
Force from 1961-65 and became a 
member of the V.C.U. faculty in 

R. L. Weeks 

Ross L. Weeks, director of 
information services, has been 
appointed chairman of the 
College's Bicentennial Celebra¬ 
tion Committee. 

The eleven-member committee, 
appointed by President Thomas A. 
Graves, Jr., will also include 
Bruce K. Goodwin, chairman. 
Department of Geology; Warren P. 
Heemann, director of College 
development; David K. Holmes, 
Department of Religion; James S. 
Kelly, assistant to the Presi¬ 
dent; Richard K. Newman, Jr., 
chairman. Department of Fine 
Arts; Tim Sullivan, associate 
dean, Marshall-Wythe School of 
Law; Thaddeus Tate, director. 
Institute of Early American 
History and Culture; Gordon C. 
Vliet, executive secretary. 
Society of the Alumni; Nancy 
Hadlock, '76; and a freshman to 
be appointed this fall. 

The committee has as its 
objective the identification in 
the public mind of the signifi¬ 
cant role of the College in early 
American history as the "Alma 
Mater of a Nation." The com¬ 
mittee plans to emphasize both 
internally and externally the 
role of the College in continued 
service to the State and Nation. 

In a report to the President, 
a planning committee had made a 
list of recommendations for the 
College's participation in the 
Bicentennial celebration, includ¬ 
ing scholarly publications, a 
lecture series, conferences, and 
special events and exhibits in 
the fields of theatre, art and 
music. 

M. M. Kellner 

Ma»c Menachem Kellner, cur¬ 
rently visiting assistant profes¬ 
sor of religious studies at the 
University of Virginia, has been 
appointed lecturer in Jewish 
studies in the Department of 
Religion for the academic year 
1973-74. 

His appointment is supported 
by a gift from the Jewish Federa¬ 
tion of Newport News and is the 
second such lectureship from the 
Federation to the College. The 
first lectureship was awarded in 
1970 to Mrs. Sylvia Scholnick of 
Williamsburg. 

According to Marvin Mazur, 
president, and Charles Olshansky, 
executive director, the purpose 
of the lectureship is to "present 
to the students at the College an 
opportunity to acquire a basic 
understanding of Jewish life in 
America and to learn about the 
history of ancient Israel. We at 
the Federation are very happy to 
sponsor these courses to the 
students at William and Mary." 

Mr. Kellner, who specializes 
in Jewish philosophy, social and 
political philosophy, and epis- 
temology, received the B.A., 
M.A., and Ph.D. degrees in phil¬ 
osophy at Washington University 
in St. Louis, in 1966, 1971, and 
1973, respectively. He has done 
additional study at the Hebrew 
Theological College in Illinois, 
at Yeshivat Merkaz Harav in 
Jerusalem, and at Hebrew Univer¬ 
sity, also in Jerusalem, where he 
received a scholarship and 
research grant. 

Mr. Kellner is married and has 
one child. 

1969. He held a half-time 
research appointment in the 
Administration of Justice and 
Public Safety for V.C.U., in 
addition to serving as assistant 
professor of sociology from 
1971-72. 

Mr. Thomas has served as a 
publications consultant for works 
in criminology and deviant behav¬ 
ior for Choice,  a review journal 
for college and university 
libraries since 1971. He has 
served as a consultant on several 
projects in the area of correc¬ 
tions for agencies in Volusia 
County, Fla.; the Virginia Proba¬ 
tion and Parole Board Job Devel¬ 
opment Projects; and the Virginia 
Department of Welfare and Insti¬ 

tutions, Bureau of Planning and 
Program Development. 

He is a member of the Society 
for the Study of Social Problems, 
the American Sociological Associ¬ 
ation, the American Society of 
Criminology, and the National 
Council on Crime and Delinquency. 
He has served as chairman for 
various sociological and correc¬ 
tional symposia and presented 
papers at sociological confer¬ 
ences and conventions. His pub¬ 
lished papers include "Correc¬ 
tional institutions as an enemy 
of corrections," in Federal Pro¬ 
bation;  "Social correlates of 
non-medical drug use," in Journal 
of Drug Issues;  and "Prisoniza- 
tion in the inmate contracul- 
ture," in Social Problems. 

A scholar who is an authority 
on the United States in the nine¬ 
teenth century and Civil War and 
Western history will hold the 
James Pinckndy Harrison Chair of 
History for the 1973-74 academic 
year. 

Don E. Fehrenbacher, professor 
of history at Coe College in 
Cedar Rapids, Iowa, will be a 
visiting professor in the Depart¬ 
ment of History. He will teach 
a course for undergraduate and 
graduate students entitled "The 
Presidency from Washington to 
Lincoln" in the fall and a gradu¬ 
ate course on "American Politics 
from Jackson to Lincoln" in the 
spring. 

Mr. Fehrenbacher received the 
A.B. from Cornell College in 
1946; the A.M. and Ph.D. from the 
University of Chicago in 1948 and 
1951; and the M.A. from Oxford in 
1967. He was assistant professor 
of history at Coe College from 
1949-53; and assistant professor 
from 1953-57, associate profes¬ 
sor from 1957-62, and professor 
from 1962-66 at Stanford Univer¬ 
sity. Professor of history at 
Coe College since 1966, he taught 
at the Stanford Campus in England 
during the 1972-73 academic year. 

A Guggenheim fellow from 1959- 
60, he was Harmsworth professor 
of American history at Oxford 
from 1967-68. He served in the 
U.S.A.A.F. from 1943-45. 

A member of the American His¬ 
torical Association and the Or¬ 
ganization of American History, 
he has published books including 
Prelude to Greatness;  Chicago 
Giant; A Basic History of Calir 
fornia; Abraham Lincoln:    A Docu¬ 
mentary Portrait; The Era of 
Expansion;  and co-authored Cali¬ 
fornia, An Illustrated History 
and Politics and the Crisis of 
I860. 

The James Pinckney Harrison 
Chair of History was established 
at William and Mary in 1969 as 
a memorial to the late chairman 
of the board of the Universal 
Leaf Tobacco Company of Richmond, 
who died early in 1968 after 18 
years as head of the firm. A 
native of Danville, Mr. Harrison 
had been known throughout the 
state for his civic and philan¬ 
thropic activities and'in 1946 
was awarded the Legion of Merit. 

The chair was established 
through a gift by Mr. Harrison's 
widow, Mrs. Nellie A. Meade 
Harrison of Charles City County, 
and their son, James Pinckney 
Harrison, Jr., a specialist in 
Asian history on the faculty of 
Hunter College, New York City. 

The memorial chair was estab¬ 
lished to strengthen both the 
undergraduate and graduate pro¬ 
grams in the history department 
which in 1967 expanded its offer¬ 
ings to the Ph.D. level. 

This issue marks the 

First Anniversary of the 

William and Mary News! 



Official Memoranda 
Date: August 28, 1973 

From:    Department of Purchases and Stores 

To:     All Deans,'' and Department Heads 

Subject: Establishment of College Office Furniture and Equipment 
Pool 

A notice was published in the William and Mary News  on 
May 22, 1973 concerning the subject above as follows: 

In order to utilize effectively College office furniture and 
equipment, a supply pool of usable items not currently 
in use, i.e. desks, chairs, tables, book cases, filing 
cabinets and other office furnishings and equipment, will be 
established under the direction of the Department of Purchases 
and Stores. 

An inventory of such items not presently in use is needed 
in order to get this program started. V/e would greatly 
appreciate receiving this information from each department 
head. Forms for the submission of such data are available 
at the College Warehouse. 

Departments which require additional or replacement furniture 
should submit their requests on the regular warehouse requisi¬ 
tion forms (W&M Form $7c)  to the Department of Purchases 
and Stores. If no satisfactory item can be supplied from 
the pool the Purchasing Office will then take steps to 
procure new articles, provided the departmental budget can 
support the requisition. 

Under this system the charge for items supplied from the 
pool will be minimal to cover the handling costs and/or 
the cost of refinishing when necessary. 

It is our plan to make this use of an Office flimiture and 
Equipment Pool a continuing procedure to insure that the 
College makes the most effective use of its existing furn¬ 
iture and equipment without resorting to needless dupli¬ 
cation of present unused inventories, which will be collected 
in Trinkle Hall until reassignment is made. 

Very little response has been shown in turning in equipment. How¬ 
ever, many calls have been received requesting the availability of 
such items. The lack of response is thought to be because the 
above notice in the William and Mary News  did not fully explain 
the system for crediting the department for their office equipment 
or furniture turned into the pool. The system will allow the 
relinquishing department the full amount received for the item 
from the buying department by the Department of Purchases and 
Stores (less 10% handling/administrative and any repair costs) 
using interdepartmental transfer. The value of the item will be 
determined by the Purchasing Officer and the Storekeeper using the 
"fair market value" system. 

An inventory of the articles available for re-issue indicating the 
condition and cost will be published in the WSW News  once a month. 

Any article not requisitioned after a reasonable time of adver¬ 
tisement will be declared surplus to the state surplus property 
officer in Richmond. Monies received from this type disposal will 
be returned/credited to the department in the same method 
explained above. 

Your assistance is essential to the success of this program. We 
urge each department to review carefully the equipment and furni¬ 
ture (typewriters, adding machines, calculators, copiers, filing 
cabinets, desks, tables, bookcases, chairs, etc.) in their depart¬ 
ment and turn in unneeded articles. 

As explained in the original news article, forms and assistance 
may be obtained by calling the Warehouse Storekeeper, Mr. Cliff 
Meyer, Ext. 381. 

W. T. Allen 
Director of Purchases and 

Stores 

Class Schedule Supplement 
DEPARTMENT COURSE HOURS DAYS    ROOM    INSTRUCTOR 

CHEMISTRY 

ADD 201 Lab-3 12-5 
(even wks) 

Tu R 309 Hill, T. 

2-3 Tu R 300 
(odd wks) 

ADD 203-2 
AS 

8-9 MWF R 300 Coleman, 

Personnel Bulletin 
Job Openings 

The following positions at the College are or will be vacant. 
Qualified employees who wish to be transferred to these positions 
may receive additional information at the College Personnel 
Office.  The College of William and Mary is an Equal Opportunity 
Employer. Accordingly, women and minority employees are encour¬ 
aged to apply for those positions for which they feel they are 
qualified. 

Clerk-Stenographer B 

Clerk-Typist B 

Employee's Contribution to the VSRS 

The recorded balance of contributions by each permanent full- 
time employee to the Virginia Supplemental Retirement System will 
be furnished semi-monthly with the employee's payroll check stub, 
effective with the pay period August 1-15, 1973. This new person¬ 
nel service will enable each contributing employee to know on a 
semi-monthly basis just exactly how much money he or she has con¬ 
tributed to the VSRS towards his or her retirement. 

If an employee does not agree with the recorded balance and can 
provide documentary evidence that the recorded balance is incor¬ 
rect, such proof should be brought to the College Personnel Office 
so that a correction of the records (if appropriate) may be made. 

Faculty ID Cards 

The following provisions have been made by the Registrar's 
Office for faculty members of the College of William and Mary 
who desire identification cards. During the hours of 8 a.m. 
to 5 p.m. on September 5 and 6, 1973, I.D. photos will be taken 
in Room 225, William and Mary Hall. There is no charge for I.D. 
photos and cards processed during this period. 

Beginning Thursday, September 27, and each working Thursday 
thereafter, I.D. photos and cards for faculty members may be 
obtained by applying at the Registrar's Office between the hours 
of 1 p.m. and 5 p.m. There will be a $2.00 charge for this 
service. 

Veterans Day 

The 1973 General Assembly restored November 11 as the date for 
observing Veterans Day in the Commonwealth of Virginia. 

This revision is furnished for information only. Holiday 
notices will continue to be promulgated during the calendar year 
as appropriate. 

Special Programs Registration 

Note:  Room 101-H 11-12:30 TT     "SS 102  Barry, R. 

For those who have not pre¬ 
viously registered by mail, the 
Office of Special Programs at the 
Virginia Associated Research 
Campus in Newport News will be 
open Thursday evening, Septem¬ 
ber 6 from 6-10 p.m. to accept 
registrations for fall courses. 

Representatives of the Office 
will be available to provide 
information and individual coun¬ 
seling and assistance.  The 
office is located at 12070 
Jefferson Avenue, Newport News. 

A similar registration for 
Special Programs courses will be 
conducted in Williamsburg on 
Monday evening, September 10 in 
the Campus Center, Room C from 
6 to 10 p.m. 

Over 40 non-credit short 
courses, seminars and confer¬ 
ences, covering a wide range of 
interests, will be offered for 
the first time to residents of 
the Williamsburg-Tidewater com¬ 
munities. 

Evening and weekend programs 
are available in subjects of 
general interest as well as the 
more specialized fields of 
business and job related skills, 
family life, education and the 
professions. Many of the pro¬ 
grams have been developed as the 
result of surveys of community 
interest. 

Adults interested in improving 
employment skills, economizing on 
food budgets, or improving their 
knowledge in law, investments, 
chess, archeology, computerized 
operations or labor relations may 
find courses which fit their 
needs. Enrollment fees are nom¬ 
inal but vary with the length or 
type of program. 

Many of the programs are 
scheduled at William and Mary's. 
VARC campus in Newport News and 
others will be held on the 
Williamsburg campus.  A complete 
listing of the activities avail¬ 
able and additional information 
may be obtained by calling the 
Office of Special Programs at 
VARC, 877-9231, Ext. 200. 

Recycling Center 

The recycling center is open 
on a seven day a week basis.  It - 
is still located on the west side 
of the Brown Building on the old 
Eastern State grounds.  Bring 
clear, green, and brown glass 
(sorted), paper (bundled), and 
aluminum.  If you're interested 
in helping in any way, and help 
is needed, call Mike Makulowich 
at 229-6504 (The Art Loft) during 
the day, or 229-2693. 



Livingston Addresses New Students 
Excerpts from a speech to new 

students by James C. Livingston, 
Dean of the Undergraduate Pro¬ 
gram, Monday, September 3. 

J. C. Livingston 

"I would like to take a few 
moments this morning to share 
with you some ideas about William 
and Mary's educational aims.  In 
other words, why we are here. 
Our educational philosophy is 
what gives coherence to our life 
together on this campus; it is a 
philosophy which we hope that 
you, having chosen William and 
Mary, will make your own. 

"We are charged with seeing 
that William and Mary makes pos¬ 
sible greater equality of oppor¬ 
tunity and recruits students from 
more diverse backgrounds. We are 
also committed to maintaining the 
highest possible educational 
standards. This means that 
William and Mary is a special 
kind of institution, with limited 
objectives.  Because this is so, 
we neither can nor should attempt 
to meet all the manifold inter¬ 
ests and concerns of the wider 
youth community. We cannot be 
what some colleges have attempted 
to become--a kind of 'Youth 
City.' Instead we are a com¬ 
munity with a special purpose: 
viz., to provide you with a 
superior liberal education. 
Plato said:  'What is honored in 
the country is cultivated there.' 
At William and Mary we honor 
educational excellence and seek 
to cultivate it. 

"When we speak of education we 
mean, of course, several things. 
First and foremost, we mean 
intellectual activity--the 
exploration of ideas, the acqui¬ 
sition of knowledge, the mastery 
of a discipline or subject 
field  

"But education is, of course, 
more than this. A well-informed 
and disciplined mind is not 
enough.  Liberal education isn't 
concerned primarily with the 
accumulation of facts or the 
achievement of skills--for these 
things can count little in culti¬ 
vating coopassion, justice, 
loyalty or honor. The danger of 
college life is that you may come 
to feel that by increasing your 
knowledge and thinking great 
thoughts you have discharged your 
duty. While you are here you 
will encounter many worthwhile 
and even noble ideals to which 
you may assent with your mind, 
but which will not necessarily 
find expression in your deeds. 

"A liberal education, on the 
contrary, seeks to educate the 
whole person. A wholly educated 
person is one who has not only 
acquired knowledge but has 
achieved a personal philosophy or 
set of values which can provide a 
kind of integration of mind, 
heart, and will, and give life a 
unified sense of meaning and pur¬ 
pose. 

"We hope that you will see 
your years at William and Mary 
not only as an opportunity to 
exercise your intellect and 
increase your skills but also to 
evaluate critically the accepted 
opinions of our society and of 
your peers. We want you to form 
your own ideas and work out your 
own values. That is, we call 
upon you to develop independence. 
We hope that you will also learn 
to examine your own attitudes and 
feelings so that you can recog¬ 
nize when you are responding 
emotionally and when you are act¬ 
ing rationally—and where and 
when reason and emotion have 
their place. 

"A liberal education is neces¬ 
sarily a broadening experience. 
Here your understanding, appreci¬ 
ation and sympathies should be 
extended. This should be the 
occasion for the forming and 
deepening of your moral commit¬ 
ment and a sensitizing of your 
social responsibility. We hope 
that you will leave William and 
Mary different persons from when 
you came here. The development 
of you as a responsible, sensi¬ 
tive, and fully alive person is 
what distinguishes a William and 
Mary education from the mere 
acquisition of knowledge.... 

"Because you are adults, we 
expect to treat you as such. You 
have been given, perhaps for the 
first time, a great deal of free¬ 
dom and self-determination in the 
living of your lives. Through 
the centuries philosophers have 
defined real freedom not as 
liberty to do as you please but 
as acting in accord with the 
greatest good.  It is sometimes 
referred to as Justice. With 
social freedom comes responsi¬ 
bility and the obligation to be 
concerned not only with the 
rights but with the special needs 
of others with whom you live. 

"An important part of your 
education will take place outside 
the classroom--on the campus, in 
the community, in your residence 
halls. We hope that you will 
initiate programs which will make 
your residence halls centers of 
creative education and places 
where cultural activities, such 
as art shows, discussions, and 
craft classes, are everyday 
events... 

"I believe you will find that 
the program here at William and 
Mary offers a good balance of 
fundamentals and freedom of 
choice, of breadth and depth.  It 
is an education that can lay the 
foundations for a creative phil¬ 
osophy of life, while allowing 
you to gain some mastery of a 
discipline and field. 

"Plato said that education is 
•learning to like the right 
things,' and William James 
defined the end of a liberal 
education as 'knowing a good man 
when you see one.' Simple as 
they sound, these are quite 
extraordinary aims. 

"We hope, when you leave 
William and Mary in a few years 
time, that you will not only have 
acquired the knowledge requisite 
for making your way in today's 
world but that you will have come 
a long way in 'learning to like 
the right things' and 'in knowing 
a good man when you see one. 
This is the heart of our educa¬ 
tional mission. We are pleased 
that you are with us and invite 
you to involve yourself fully in 
this, our common educational 
task." 

New Switchboard in Operation 
A new switchboard system has 

been installed in James Blair 
Hall in order to provide faster 
and more efficient service to 
the entire College community. 

Dennis K. Cogle, assistant 
to the vice-president for 
business affairs, feels that 
the new system will offer 
numerous advantages over the 
old one.  "Under the new system 
the number of available exten¬ 
sions is increased by 100, thus 
providing more flexibility in 
assigning numbers on campus, 
and the capacity for both 
incoming and outgoing calls is 
increased by 30 to 40 per cent." 
Also, the new switchboard will 
add to the speed of completing 
internal calls. "Hopefully, 
this should mean no more 'dead 
lines* which have been so 
troublesome in the past," he 
said. 

Under the new system, when 
a call comes through from out¬ 
side the College, the calling 
party will be able to hear an 
audible ring when the operator 

puts the call through to a 
campus extension, replacing 
the old system where the call¬ 
ing party could hear no ring at 
all, and could only conclude 
that the operator had for¬ 
gotten him, observed Mr. Cogle. 

The ringing on College 
extensions will now be auto¬ 
matic, or similiar to a home 
telephone, so that the operator 
does not control the ring once 
she has made the connection. 

"The current system is an 
interim measure until a Centrex 
system is put into operation," 
noted Mr. Cogle. Such a system 
would drastically reduce the 
traffic through the central 
switchboard. Hopefully, the 
Centrex will be installed by 
July, 1976, he said. It is not 
possible now because of a lack of 
telephone company facilities. 

The telephone company will 
continue to conduct periodical 
studies, as it has in the past, 
to determine problem areas and to 
make recommendations accordingly. 

Old Soldiers Never Die 

Major General Norman J. Anderson, USMC (Ret'd), left, reviews 
James B. Toner's thesis titled: "Douglas MacArthur--His Theory 
and Practice of Leadership" as his wife, Rebecca, and their two 
children look on. Toner completed the thesis on a $1,500 scholar¬ 
ship from the MacArthur Memorial Foundation as a graduate student 
at The College of William and Mary. General Anderson is the 
Foundation's executive director. 
(MacArthur Memorial Foundation photo by:    Bob Jordan) 



Alumni Quartet Makes Debut Indians Get Ready for Season 

Calvin Remsberg 

A quartet of alumni, billed as 
The William and Mary Chamber 
Singers, is making its debut in 
the Kennedy Center for the Per¬ 
forming Arts in Washington, D.C, 
September 3 and 4. 

Marshall-Wythe Students 
Aid Va. Candidates 

Several Marshall-Wythe School 
of Law students have been named 
to head the college campaigns of 
Henry Howell and Mills Godwin for 
governor. 

Spearheading the Howell effort 
at William and Mary and in the 
Williamsburg area will be Robert 
Sichta, '75. 

Craig E. Teller, a first year 
student, has been appointed as 
First District youth coordinator 
for the Howell campaign. 

William Ryland "Buster" 
O'Bi-ien, '74, was recently named 
to serve as college chairman for 
the Young Virginians for Godwin. 

O'Brien, a former University 
of Richmond and Washington Red¬ 
skins football star, will 
coordinate youth activities and 
make public appearances through¬ 
out Virginia. 

The group was invited to per¬ 
form at the Center's Shakespeare 
Festival which will be held dur¬ 
ing September and which inaugur¬ 
ates the Center's third fall 
season of events. 

Members of the quartet are 
Matthew Spady, '72, Chuckatuck; 
Lois Beckwith, '71, Earlysville; 
Carolyn White, *72, Chester; and 
Calvin Remsberg, '72, Arlington. 

The William and Mary Chamber 
Singers will be heard locally at 
the Occasion for the Arts on 
October 14. 

Mr. Remsberg, a member of the 
quartet, is Artistic Director of 
the Performing Arts Association 
of Alexandria. This fall he will 
direct several major productions 
in Alexandria and give two reci¬ 
tals. Earlier this year he 
appeared in a concert at the 
Kennedy Center with Roberta 
Flack, and premiered a new com¬ 
position in a performance at 
American University. 

Postage, Please! 
We're flattered to learn that 

some of our subscribers are mail¬ 
ing out copies of the William and 
Mary News  to their friends off 
campus. 

Individual mailings, however, 
must carry regular postage and 
cannot be sent under the 
College's bulk mailing rate. 

The campus post office has 
received several bundles of 
papers which were returned 
because they carried no postage 
and no return address. 

Thanks for spreading our fame, 
please continue - but don't 
forget the postage. - Ed. 

S.A. Film Series 
Sept. 7 

Sept. 14 

Sept. 21 

Sept. 28 

Sept. 29 

Oct. 5 

Billy Jack, 7 p.m. 

French Connection, 
7 p.m. 
Play It Again Sam, 
7 p.m. 
Five Easy Pieces, 
7 p.m. 

North by Northwest (Hitchcock) 
9:30 p.m. 
Between Time and Timbuktu 
(Vonnegut), 9:30 p.m. 
The Conformist, 9:30 p.m. 

The Lovers (Louis Malle), 
9:30 p.m. 

The First Annual William § Mary Conference on Law 
and Society: The Implications of the Supreme Court 
Decision on Pornography 
The Devils, 7 p.m.    Wild Strawberries (Bergman), 

9:30 p.m. 
King Kong (uncut), 9:30 p.m. 

Ninotchka (Garbo) 

See No Evil 

Oct.  12 Fritz the Cat, 
7 p.m. 

Oct.   21, Funny Girl 
Homecoming 
Oct.  26 Gone With the Wind 
Oct.  31, Tales From the Crypt 
Halloween 
Nov.  2 Woodstock 
Nov. -9, Summer of  '42 
Parents Day 
Nov.  11 Big Sleep   (Bogart) 
Nov.  16 The Wild Bunch 

Nov.  30 Dr.   Zhivago 
Dec.   7 A Hard Day's Night 

Key Largo (Bogart) 

Casablanca (Bogart) 
Night at the Opera (Marx 
Brothers) 

Yellow Submarine and Help 

A 1973-74 S.A. Film Series pass will cost $5 (9 cents per film) 
and covers the entire 55-film schedule. Passes may be purchased 
at Registration, Sept. 5 and 6; at the Campus Center Desk, Sept. 
5-10; or at the door to any film. There will be no individual 
admission fee. William and Mary students, faculty, administra¬ 
tors, staff, and their families will be admitted only with a 
series pass. 

All films will be shown in William and Mary Hall. The date of 
each film will be determined according to conflicts with the 
scheduling of events in the Hall. Most films will be shown at 
7 p.m. (first film) and 9:30 p.m. (second film); however, some 
showings will be scheduled at later times. Cartoons, shorts, 
serials, and coming attractions are scheduled for each showing. 

Please consult the William and Mary News  Calendar of Events 
prior to each showing for correct time and date. 

Lineman Richard Hodsdon, '75, of Orchard Lake, Mich., gets some 
pointers in ball handling from head coach Jim Root while President 
Thomas A. Graves, Jr., at left, and John H. Willis, Jr. chairman 
of the athletic committee, listen in. The William and Mary 
Indians open their football season against VPIijSU in Blacksburg 
September 8 at 1:30 p.m. Games will be broadcast locally by 
WMBG and WBCI. 

Books Selected for Study 
in Reading Program 

The College-Wide Reading Pro¬ 
gram has chosen "Thinking Toward 
Creative Change" as its fifth 
annual theme for the academic 
year 1973-74. 

Four books have been selected 
for an in-depth study next year. 
They are Freedom to Learn,  by 
Carl Rogers; Conservation with 
Don Juan,  by Carlos Casteneda; 
The New Industrial State,  by John 
Kenneth Galbraith; and The Harrad 
Experiment,  by Robert Rimmer. 

The annual fall retreat has 
been scheduled the weekend of 
September 29 for faculty, staff 
and students. 

Co-directors for the Program 
will be Robert Bohl, assistant 
professor of philosophy, and Amy 
Cuervo, a senior from North Palm 
Beach, Fla. 

The College-Wide Reading Pro¬ 
gram, which is designed to 
involve the entire College com¬ 
munity in a common intellectual 
undertaking, was initiated in 
1968. Thus far it has explored 
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FOOTBALL SCHEDULE 

Date Opponent Time 

Sept. 8 At Virginia Tech 1:30 EDT 

15 At North Carolina 1:30 EDT 

22 At Wake Forest 7:30 EDT 

29 At Citadel 7:30 EDT 

Oct. 6 VILLANOVA 1:30 EDT 

13 At Vanderbiit 7:30 CDT 

20 DAVIDSON  (HC) 2:00 EDT 

27 V.M.I. 1:30 EDT 

Nov. 3 At East Carolina 7:30 EST 

10 COLGATE 1:30 EST 

17 RICHMOND 1:30 EST 

such themes as "Man at the Mercy 
of Himself," "The Academic 
Revolution," "Man and his 
Environment," "How an Artist 
Views his World," and "Liberty 
and Liberation." 

Institute Sponsors Three-Day Seminar 
The Marshall-Wythe Institute 

for Research in the Social Scien¬ 
ces is presenting a three-day 
seminar for the Virginia Division 
of State Planning and Community 
Affairs. 

The title of the seminar is 
"Land Use Plans and Policies." 
It will begin September 12 at the 
Lakeview Motor Lodge in Roanoke. 

Partial funding for the pro¬ 
gram is provided under a Title 
VIII grant from HUD.  Over forty 
planners and other officials from 
various state agencies, planning 
districts and local governments 
will attend. 

Speakers will include Charles 
A. Christophersen, director. 
Division of State Planning and 
Community Affairs; S. Mason 
Carbaugh, commissioner, Virginia 
Department of Agriculture and 

Commerce; and Richard Fritz, a 
consultant on the problems of 
rapidly developing communities, 
from Washington, D.C. 

Major working sessions of the 
seminar will be headed by members 
of the College faculty. John 
Donaldson, professor of law, will 
head a session on the legal 
framework underlying land use 
plans and policies; Gary Kreps, 
assistant professor of sociology, 
on sociological perspectives on 
land use; and Jack Edwards, 
associate professor of govern¬ 
ment, on a view of the political 
problems involved in land use 
decisions. 

In addition, a session con¬ 
cerning planning tools will be 
presented by Mr. Fritz and Mr. 
Kreps. 

Clyde Haulman, director, 
Marshall-Wythe Institute, will 
serve as seminar leader. 
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1973-74  William and Mary Theatre Season to Begin September 26 

A. scene from the San Francisco New Shakespeare Company's produc¬ 
tion "As You Like It." This performance will be presented in 
Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall at 8:15 p.m., September 26. 

Marlboro Festival - A Concert Series Feature 

"Music from Marlboro" will be the second attraction on the William 
and Mary Concert Series this season. The performance is scheduled 
for October 30, Phi Beta Kappa Hall. 

The William and Mary Concert 
Series for the 1973-74 season 
will present the Richmond Sym¬ 
phony with Jacques Houtmann con¬ 
ducting as its first performance 
for the year in Phi Beta Kappa 
Hall, October 23. 

A Marlboro Festival perfor¬ 
mance - "Music from Marlboro" - 
October 30, will offer an oppor¬ 
tunity to hear a wide variety of 
seldom-heard chamber music works, 
often combining piano, strings, 
woodwinds, and voice in a single 
concert. 

Pilar Lorengar, soprano with 
Berlin's Deutsche Oper, will be 

heard February 14. Miss Lorengar 
has sung at La Scala, the Metro¬ 
politan Opera, Covent Garden, and 
many of Europe's most prestigious 
festivals. 

The Goldovsky Grand Opera 
Theatre, enthusiastically re¬ 
ceived in an earlier series per¬ 
formance of "La Boheme," returns 
March 5 with two one-act operas, 
Mozart's "The Impresario," and 
Menotti's "The Old Maid and the 
Thief." 

The season will close March 13 
with a performance by The Hark- 
ness Ballet of New York. 

Information concerning the 
series may be obtained from 
Warren J. Green at the Campus 
Center. 

W&M Theatre Tryouts 

Tryouts for the "Sea Gull" by 
Chekhov will be held in the Lab¬ 
oratory Theatre PBK Memorial Hall 
on Wednesday, Thursday, and Fri¬ 
day, September 5, 6, and 7 from 
7-9:30 p.m. Everyone is encour¬ 
aged to try out.  Copies of the 
play are on desk reserve in 
Swem Library. 

Musical comedies, tragedy, and 
comedy will be sponsored by The 
Killiam and Mary Theatre for its 
audiences during the 1973-74 sea¬ 
son. The first performance will 
be the San Francisco New Shakes¬ 
peare Company's production "As 
You Like It." This performance 
will be presented in Phi Beta 
Kappa Memorial Hall at 8:15 p.m., 
September 26. The previously 
scheduled visiting production 
September 19 of "Ain't Supposed 
to Die a Natural Death," by 
Melvin Van Peebles has been can¬ 
celled by the New York Producer. 

The first William and Mary 
Theatre production will be Stark 
Young's translation of "The Sea 
Gull" by Anton Chekhov. This 
production will be performed 
four nights, October 17, 18, 19, 
and 20. Chekhov's main purpose 
in this play was to show altera¬ 
tions of mood. In a letter to a 
friend Chekhov wrote: "Well, I 
have finished with the play.  I 
began it forte  and ended it 
pianissimo  --contrary to all the 
rules of dramatic art." In 1898 
"The Sea Gull" was successfully 
produced by the Moscow Art 
Theatre. 

For the first time The William 
and Mary Theatre will present a 
work by the Spanish playwright, 
Fed^rico Garcia Lorca. "The 
House of Bemarda Alba" will be 
given Tuesday, Thursday, Friday, 
and Saturday, December 4, 6, 7, 
and 8. ThJ^re will be no perfor¬ 
mance on Wednesday, December 5. 

In the second semester of the 
1973-74 season "Anything Goes" 
with book by Guy Bolton, P. G. 
Wodehouse, Howard Lindsey and 
Russell Grouse and music and 
lyrics by Cole Porter will be 
presented February 21, 22, and 
23 and repeated performances 
will be given February 28 and 
March 1 and 2. Such songs as 
"It's Delovely," "All Through 
the Night," "You're the Top," 
"Take Me Back to Manhattan," 
and "Blow, Gabriel, Blow" 
sparkle this production. 

"A simple-minded play about 
people who enjoy killing" is 
the way Kurt Vonnegut, Jr., 
describes his play "Happy 
Birthday, Wanda June." This 
will be the second profes¬ 
sional production sponsored 
by The William and Mary Theatre 
and it will be presented only 
one night, Saturday, March 9. 
Judith Crist says, "Vonnegut's 
play has so many funny things 
to say and so many pertinent 
things to say that it is a worth¬ 
while experience. There's just 
pleasure in 'Happy Birthday, 
Wanda June.'" 

The Theatre closes its season 
with another author introduced 
to William and Mary audiences. 
For the first time, Ben Jonson, 
without any adaptation, will be 
presented by means of his play 
"The Alchemist." John Gassner 
describes this play as "a veri¬ 
table whirligig of farcical 
humor, a huge canvas of the 
Elizabethan age drawn in scream¬ 
ing colors." This production 
will be given on April 17, 18, 
19, and 20. 

Season tickets will go on sale 
the first of September. Twelve 
dollar season tickets include the 
two professional productions plus 
the four William and Mary Thea/tre 
productions. Information about 
these season tickets may be ob¬ 
tained by calling Ext. 395. 



THE CALENDAR 
TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 4 

Student Bar Association: Coffee, CC, rear patio, 10 a.m. 
Luncheon, CC, Ballroom, 12 noon 

Law Orientation Luncheon: Area West of Sunken Garden, 12 noon 
Dean of the Faculty: Meeting with new faculty, PBK, Dodge 

Room, 2 p.m.; Meeting with Department Chairmen, PBK, Dodge 
Room, 4 p.m. 

CW Reception for Freshmen: Governor's Palace, 6:30 p.m. 
S.B.A. Faculty-Student Reception: CC, Theatre, 7-10 p.m. 
Law Faculty-Student Reception: Wren Portico & Courtyard, 

7-10 p.m. 
Freshman Dance: Blow Gym, 8 p.m.-12 midnight 

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 5 
WRA Picnic: Adair Pool, 5-8 p.m. 
W&M Theatre Tryouts: PBK, Aud. & Stage, 7-10 p.m. 
Interest Night: CC, entire building, 8-10 p.m. 

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 6 

Episcopal Holy Communion: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 
B.S.U. "Get-Together" Banquet: CC, Theatre, 5:30 p.m. 
W&M Theatre Tryouts: PBK, Aud. & Stage, 7-10 p.m. 

FRIDAY, SEPTEMBER 7 

Beginning of Classes 8 a.m. 
SA Book Fair: CC, Ballroom, 12 noon-8 p.m. 
W&M Christian Fellowship: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 6:30 p.m. 
SA Films: "Billy Jack," W&M Hall, 7 cm. 

"North by Northwest," (Hitchcock), W&M Hall, 
9:30 p.m. 

W&M Theatre Tryouts: PBK, Aud & Stage, 7-10 p.m. 

SATURDAY, SEPTEMBER 8 
CPA Preparation Program: Jones 302, 9 a.m. 
SA Book Fair: CC, Ballroom, 10 a.m.-8 p.m. 
Organ Recital: Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 
School of Education Luncheon: CC, Room D, 12 noon 
College-Wide Mixer: W&M Hall, 9 p.m.-l a.m. 

SUNDAY, SEPTEMBER 9 
SA Book Fair:" CC, Ballroom, 2-6 p.m. 
Graduate Students Tea: PBK, Dodge Room, 3-5 p.m. 

MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 10 
Special Programs Registration: CC, Room C, 6-10 p.m. 

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 11 
Rock Concert: Grateful Dead, W&M Hall, 7 p.m., 

tickets $4, 5, 6. All seats reserved. 
Outing Club: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 
Young Democrats: CC, Rooms A&B, 7:30 p.m. 

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 12 

Project Plus Forum: Millington Aud., 7:30 p.m. 

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 13 

Episcopal Holy Communion: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 
Marshall-Wythe Law Wives: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 7:30 p.m. 

FRIDAY, SEPTEMBER 14 
School of Education Faculty Reception: CC, Rooms A&B, 5 p.m. 
W&M Christian Fellowship: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 6:30 p.m. 
SA Films: "French Connection," W&M Hall, 7 p.m. 

"Between Time and Timbuktu," (Kurt Vonnegut), 
W&M Hall, 9:30 p.m. 

Office of Development Fund-Raising Dinner: CC, Ballroom, 
8 p.m. 

SATURDAY, SEPTEMBER 15 

Last day for course or section changes, 5 p.m. 
CPA Preparation Program: Jones 302, 9 a.m. 
Organ Recital: Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 
Biology Department Reception: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 5-9 p.m. 

SUNDAY, SEPTEMBER 16 

Faculty Fall Brunch: President's House, 12 noon-2:30 p.m. 
Panhellenic-Upper-Class Open House: Sorority Houses, 3-5 p.m. 

MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 17 

JV Football: W&M vs. Massanutten Military Academy, Gary 
Stadium, 2:30 p.m. 

Panhellenic Greek Sing: CC, Ballroom, 8 p.m. 

For Sale 

Camera: Ricoh "Sing!ex" 35mni 
SLR, with 55mm, fl.4 automatic 
lens. Has focal plane shutter 
with speed up to 1/1000th of a 
sec. Also includes 35mm, f2.8 
automatic lens and 135mm, f2.8 
lens; both with case and hood. 
$200.    Call  229-9316. 

18 foot Renken tri-hull bow- 
rider with 1972 Johnson 100 out¬ 
board.    In top condition, loaded 
with accessories, full canvas 
storage cover and ski equipment. 
$2500.    Call  596-0965 after 
6 p.m.    Newport News. 

1964 Rambler convertible, 
white/black top, new tires, 
straight shift/overdrive.    Good 
condition.    $395.    Phone 642-4070 
after 5 p.m. 

Rugs:    11x11 yellow-gold nylon 
shag with pad, $50; 15x15 green, 
yellow, brown tones acrylic with 
pad, $80; several  area rugs, 
braided, gold, blue or pink. 
Long sofa:    beige, sectional, 
$85.    Crib and mattress, $25. 
Call 229-9691. 

Sears Coldspot Compact Refri¬ 
gerator; about 2.2 cu. ft.    Like 
new - one year old.    $80.    Call 
220-0029 after 5 p.m. 

Maytag compact washer & dryer 
(2 units), gold color.    $250. 
Drexel  cabinet for Singer zig zag 
sewing machine.    $45.    Call 
229-0376. 

CLASSIFIED ADVERTISEMENTS 
1972 Buick Le Sabre, 4 dr. 

Sedan, charcoal gray, black vinyl 
top & black interior. Power 
brakes, steering, windows and 
front seat.. Factory air, radial 
tires, A.M. stereo tape player, 
3400 miles. In excellent condi¬ 
tion. Call 229-3388. 

One Mediterranean stereo and 
one Mediterranean 23" Chrono- 
color Zenith TV. Would like to 
sell as set but will sell 
separately. Complete $900; 
separately $450 each. Like new. 
For more information call 
564-9687 after 6 p.m. 

Air conditioner: 4000 BTU GE 
Carry Cool. New this summer, 
must sell end of summer school. 
$80. Contact Tim, Room 138, Camm 
Hall, 229-3000, Ext. 208. 

Sears canister vacuum 
cleaner, five attachments. 
after 5 p.m. 229-6493. 

Call 

1968 Fiat "124" Sport Coupe. 
Excellent condition.    One owner. 
$1050.    Call  229-4402. 

For Rent 

Outer Banks, N.C. Rent new 
three bedroom house, 400 feet 
from beach, kitchen complete with 
dishwasher, screen porch, sun 
deck, near Avon Fishing Pier, 
families only. $195 per week in 
season; $95 per week after Labor 
Day. Call collect, 
1-919-995-5252 or call 229-7452. 

Wanted 
Share a ride or join a car 

pool from Glendale, Winterhaven 
or Wendwood sections of Newport 
News, working hours 8 to 5. 
Gloria Thisdell, 595-0495. 

2 or 3 bedroom house or apart¬ 
ment for current academic year, 
beginning Sept. 1 for visiting 
faculty family with three child¬ 
ren. Please contact P. V. 
0'Neil, mathematics, Ext. 481. 

To Rent: Law student requests 
1 or 2 bedroom apartment or house 
within walking distance to 
campus. Call 229-9789. 

Transfer student looking to 
share an apartment or house for 
the fall. Prefer close to 
College. Suzanne Kirby, 
601 Piscataway Ct., Oxon Hill, 
Md. 20022, Phone: 301-292-4865. 

To share a ride from Hampton 
to Williamsburg, on Hon.-Wed.- 
Fri. mornings. Also, a ride from 
Williamsburg to Hampton Roads 
Academy in Yorktown Mon.-Wed.- 
Fri. around 1 p.m. Will share 
expenses. Please call collect, 
723-4958. 

Wanted to Buy: 
229-9428. 

Piano. Call 

Wanted to buy: 4-5 
in Williamsburg area. 
Connelly, 229-4510. 

Found 

BR home 
J. J. 

A ladies' Timex watch, with 
a silver metal  strap, was found 
on Richmond Road, near College 
corner.    Available at the News 
Office,  Ext.  331  or 371. 

Atop the candy machine in 
Ewell  Hall, prescription glasses 
with clip-on sun lenses, gold 
frames.    Available at News 
Office, 125 Richmond Road. 
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